Cambridge Philosophical Society

1548

Check for updates

Joyful by nature: approaches to investigate the evolution and function of joy in non-human animals

Ximena J. Nelson^{1,*}, Alex H. Taylor^{2,3,4}, Erica A. Cartmill⁵, Heidi Lyn⁶, Lauren M. Robinson⁷, Vincent Janik⁸ and Colin Allen⁹

¹Private Bag 4800, School of Biological Sciences, University of Canterbury, Christchurch, New Zealand

²Institut de Neurociències, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Bellaterra, Barcelona 08193, Spain

³ICREA, Pg. Lluís Companys, 23, Barcelona, Spain

⁴School of Psychology, The University of Auckland, Private Bag 92019, Auckland 1142, New Zealand

⁵Departments of Anthropology and Psychology, UCLA, 375 Portola Plaza, Los Angeles, CA 90095, USA

⁶Department of Psychology, University of South Alabama, 75 S. University Blvd., Mobile, AL 36688, USA

⁷Domestication Lab, Konrad Lorenz Institute of Ethology, University of Veterinary Medicine, Vienna, Savoyenstraße 1a, Vienna A-1160, Austria

⁸Scottish Oceans Institute, School of Biology, University of St. Andrews, St Andrews, KY16 8LB, UK

⁹Department of History & Philosophy of Science, University of Pittsburgh, 1101 Cathedral of Learning, 4200 Fifth Ave, Pittsburgh, PA 15260, USA

ABSTRACT

The nature and evolution of positive emotion is a major question remaining unanswered in science and philosophy. The study of feelings and emotions in humans and animals is dominated by discussion of affective states that have negative valence. Given the clinical and social significance of negative affect, such as depression, it is unsurprising that these emotions have received more attention from scientists. Compared to negative emotions, such as fear that leads to fleeing or avoidance, positive emotions are less likely to result in specific, identifiable, behaviours being expressed by an animal. This makes it particularly challenging to quantify and study positive affect. However, bursts of intense positive emotion (joy) are more likely to be accompanied by externally visible markers, like vocalisations or movement patterns, which make it more amenable to scientific study and more resilient to concerns about anthropomorphism. We define joy as intense, brief, and event-driven (i.e. a response to something), which permits investigation into how animals react to a variety of situations that would provoke joy in humans. This means that behavioural correlates of joy are measurable, either through newly discovered 'laughter' vocalisations, increases in play behaviour, or reactions to cognitive bias tests that can be used across species. There are a range of potential situations that cause joy in humans that have not been studied in other animals, such as whether animals feel joy on sunny days, when they accomplish a difficult feat, or when they are reunited with a familiar companion after a prolonged absence. Observations of species-specific calls and play behaviour can be combined with biometric markers and reactions to ambiguous stimuli in order to enable comparisons of affect between phylogenetically distant taxonomic groups. Identifying positive affect is also important for animal welfare because knowledge of positive emotional states would allow us to monitor animal well-being better. Additionally, measuring if phylogenetically and ecologically distant animals play more, laugh more, or act more optimistically after certain kinds of experiences will also provide insight into the mechanisms underlying the evolution of joy and other positive emotions, and potentially even into the evolution of consciousness.

Key words: affective state, animal behaviour, animal emotion, cognitive bias, judgment bias, play, reward-acquisition system.

^{*} Author for correspondence (Tel.: +64 3 3695198; E-mail: ximena.nelson@canterbury.ac.nz).

Biological Reviews 98 (2023) 1548–1563 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License, which permits use and distribution in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non-commercial and no modifications or adaptations are made.

CONTENTS

I. Introduction	1549
(1) Defining joy	
II. The study of joy in humans and avenues for diversifying research	
III. Measuring positive affect in non-human animals	
(1) Optimism (cognitive bias)	
(2) Subjective well-being	
(3) Behavioural indicators of joy and positive contexts	
(a) Facial expressions and other behavioural/postural indicators	
(\vec{b}) Play P	
(c) Acoustic signals in positive contexts	1556
(4) Physiological indicators of joy	
(a) Hormones	
(\vec{b}) Neurocircuitry and neurotransmitters	
IV. Conclusions	
V. Acknowledgements	
VI. References	

I. INTRODUCTION

Work on emotions and phenomenological experience in animals typically centres around fear and affective states that have negative valence. Darwin's *The Expression of the Emotions in Man and Animals* (Darwin, 1872) devotes one chapter each to 'low spirits' and 'high spirits', but then allocates four chapters to considering emotions such as 'ill-temper', sulkiness, disdain, contempt, disgust, guilt, and shame. Ekman & Friesen's (1976) iconic study of human facial expressions recognised six 'basic' or 'universal' emotions: four of them involving negative affect – fear, anger, disgust, and sadness; one whose valence is ambiguous – surprise; and only one positive – happiness.

Given the clinical and social significance of mental states with negative affect – not just emotions, such as depression, but other negative affect states, such as pain and suffering – it is unsurprising that these have received more attention from scientists than positive affective states. The drive to understand and regulate states with negative affect has also motivated a search for appropriate animal models, and thus worries about 'anthropomorphizing' animals have been counterbalanced by the desire to establish the validity of these negative affect states (so-called 'construct validity') for the study of human afflictions.

Positive emotions are sometimes considered to be evolutionary anomalies. Researchers have spent considerable effort explaining why negative emotions are better understood, more evolutionarily important, and/or better differentiated, while positive emotions have only been explored more recently (Fredrickson, 1998; Cohn & Fredrickson, 2009; Nesse & Ellsworth, 2009; Mendl & Paul, 2020). It is relatively well established that, compared with positive emotions, negative emotions are more easily differentiated, either through autonomic responses (Ekman, Levenson & Friesen, 1983; Cacioppo *et al.*, 1993; Levenson, 2014), facial expressions (Ekman, 1992), neurological responses, or self-report in humans (Ellsworth & Smith, 1988*a,b*). Indeed, multiple emotions like fear, disgust, anger, and frustration have been definitively operationalised. Some researchers have suggested that this differentiation is closely tied to evolution because each of these emotions requires a differentiated action response: fleeing in response to fear, fighting in response to anger, avoidance in response to disgust, etc. Positive emotions, in some cases, have instead been treated as simply an absence of negative emotions (e.g. Buss, 2000), rather than reinforcers for reward-acquisition systems (see Mendl & Paul, 2020).

Although positive affect has never been completely ignored by psychologists studying humans, when it comes to non-human animals, the balance has typically been firmly tilted towards the charge of anthropomorphism. However, as Balcombe (2009, p. 209) states: 'In the purest sense, human sentience is no more scientifically provable than is nonhuman sentience. While our sophisticated language likely permits us to share our pain/pleasure experiences more evidently on the psychological plane than for other taxa, the physical privacy of individual experience is as unbridgeable between two humans as it is between a human and a nonhuman animal. Quite literally, one person cannot actually feel another's pain or pleasure.' A few scientists, notably Jaak Panksepp and Marc Bekoff, have been willing to take a stand on positive emotions in animals, but a science of positive affect in animals is still absent. This deficit in knowledge about positive emotions and feelings in animals represents a ripe target for systematic investigation. Recent special issues in Current *Biology* on the biology of fun (2015) and in the *Philosophical* Transactions of the Royal Society B on the biology of laughter (2022), as well as popular press books like Frans de Waal's Mama's Last Hug? (2019), illustrate that there appears to be growing interest in the study of animal positive emotions.

While the 20th century eschewal of the consideration of sentience, consciousness and emotion in non-human animals is now changing (e.g. Seth, Baars & Edelman, 2005; Cabanac, Cabanac & Parent, 2009; Panksepp & Panksepp, 2013), research on non-human animal capacity for pleasure lags far behind research in humans or on negative experiences. This is curious, since pleasure is beneficial to animals in that it rewards individuals for performing adaptive behaviour (Cabanac, 1971) and animal behaviour research is considered almost entirely in an evolutionary framework that posits that behaviour should promote survival and reproduction (Balcombe, 2009). In fact, animal recognition of emotional expressions of other animals enables them to evaluate the intentions and motivations of others, providing important information about how to behave in social situations crucial to survival (Albuquerque *et al.*, 2016).

Positive emotions represent a specific challenge to measure scientifically in animals because the reward or motivation might be distant in time and/or space from the behaviour in question. However, some models treat positive emotions as important on multiple levels. Fredrickson's (1998) 'Broaden and Build' model highlights the potential for observable behaviours that can be accurately measured, as it proposes that positive emotions broaden the contexts, thoughts, and actions associated with an emotion and also allow the individual to build personal resources. For example, she argues that positive emotions build social resources, in that the presence of positive emotions serves as a method to enhance social bonds (Fredrickson, 1998). This is certainly true of positive emotions engendered by sexual behaviour, but likely extends to play, humorous interactions/teasing, and physical touch. Additionally, positive emotions should build physical resources (Fredrickson, 1998; Byrne, 2015). This is evident in many aspects of play, which tends to be associated with physical activities that are related to species-specific survival skills. Similarly, Nesse & Ellsworth (2009) argue that emotions have evolved to allow individuals to appraise specific contexts to take advantage of them better. Context-specific learning, in this conception, allows for anticipatory actions. For example, classical conditioning means that individuals respond to fear-inducing stimuli before danger becomes imminent. Similarly, operant conditioning would motivate actions associated with specific rewards, and cognitive processes allowing for inferences about potential futures and emotions would enable continued motivation over longer goal pursuit. Specifically, positive emotions 'motivate the organism to take advantage of environmental opportunities and to recognise when it has succeeded in doing so' (Nesse & Ellsworth, 2009, p. 132). Thus, an emotion such as joy would be seen in contexts that are perceived as accomplishments or progress towards one's goals (Izard, 1977; Lazarus, 1991; Fredrickson, 1998).

Here we review the current knowledge regarding the relatively poorly understood area of positive affect in non-human animals. Highlighting the benefits and disadvantages of each approach, we outline key behavioural and physiological methods that can be used to investigate positive affect, as well as other practical considerations, including what is known about reward-acquisition pathways in the brains of different taxa. In identifying research gaps, we emphasise the need to take a comparative approach, studying taxonomically diverse species with different life histories, levels of sociality and morphologies, in order to understand the evolution and function of positive emotion. Within positive affect, we highlight the possibility of investigating 'joy', because its characteristics make it particularly amenable to scientific study in a variety of non-human species. The animal welfare and ethical significance of such research is clear (e.g. Williams, 2021), but we argue that the study of positive affect, and more specifically joy, in animals has the potential to open up a broad range of questions, such as why and how humans and other animals maintain curiosity about their surroundings, and are driven to learn. These themes provide new avenues of research focusing on the deeper aspects of animal emotional cognition and the evolution of consciousness, and are thus central to both science and philosophy. As joy is potentially a contentious word to use when referring to non-human animals, we start by defining what we mean.

(1) Defining joy

As a term of ordinary English, 'joy' covers a range of feelings and emotions that typically share three characteristics: (i) the affective state is intense and positive; (ii) it tends to be eventdriven (i.e. a response to some activity, or to the receipt of some news or information); and (iii) it tends to be relatively short term, although it may often modulate to a much longer-lasting feeling of pleasure or happiness. As with all ordinary language terms, but especially those attached to mental states, caution about their relationship to psychological and neurological reality is needed: is joy different from delight or ecstasy, is it just a sub-type of happiness, or is it a distinct state? Fortunately, it is neither necessary nor appropriate to answer such questions a priori. It is, however, necessary to identify operational criteria for the phenomena studied under the heading of 'joy'. These criteria provide a working definition that aids the selection of cases deserving of further investigation, rather than a conceptual analysis that can be picked apart with counter-examples. If the cases selected turn out to have a range of different psychological or neurological profiles, this may argue against joy as a 'natural kind', or may argue for a more restrictive definition that excludes some of the prima facie cases. The outcome of research cannot be predicted in advance.

The three characteristics listed above provide an initial working definition of 'joy'. In application to non-human animals, the second (event-driven) and third (brief) characteristics are the most straightforward to operationalise. Using this definition, we hypothesise that joy might be present in animals that respond in identifiable ways to events like the discovery of high-value food, or to the arrival of a longunseen companion (e.g. dogs, dolphins, chimpanzees), or to snow (e.g. kea parrots), and who then engage in relatively short bursts of activity (vocalisations, play, etc.) directed towards salient entities in the triggering event.

The first characteristic (intense and positive affect) is more difficult to operationalise in non-human animals because it refers to an internal state. However, we believe it is possible to provide some ways of operationalising this, at least in some

species, some of the time. A strategy that seems promising is to relate intense and positive affective states to learning. We hypothesise that joy constitutes an internal reinforcer that drives learning about the conditions that produce it. Building on this, we believe that the contagious nature of joy also has prosocial effects, enhancing bonding within a group, and leading individuals to seek repeated interactions with others. The dynamical aspects of joy are important in these respects insofar as: (*i*) its sudden onset provides a highly salient internal signal that allows for rapid encoding of the episode in memory, around which contextual learning can be structured; (ii) its intensity promotes relatively automatic behaviours (such as human laughter, and animal counterparts in kea, mice, and chimpanzees, described below) that are readily recognised by others, thus serving a prosocial function; and (iii) because it makes it more likely that the animal transitions to a more subdued state of positive affect (i.e. 'pleasure'), it supports health in the longer term through stress reduction.

Recent research provides strong evidence for various animal calls being analogous to laughter (Palagi, Caruana & de Waal, 2022). Modern phylogenetic analysis has shown that laughter dates back to at least the common ancestor of apes and humans, some 10-16 million years ago (Mya) (Ross, Owren & Zimmermann, 2009). This opens up the possibility that our closest relatives, chimpanzees, bonobos, orangutans and gorillas, may experience joy. Laughter may go back much further than this, given that rats exhibit 50 kHz ultrasonic calls when playing and when tickled by a human (Knutson, Burgdorf & Panksepp, 1998; Panksepp & Burgdorf, 2000, 2003; Panksepp, 2005; Burgdorf et al., 2008; Hinchcliffe, Mendl & Robinson, 2020). They also prefer to spend time with other rats that 'laugh' a lot (Panksepp & Burgdorf, 2003) and these calls induce optimism (Rygula, Pluta & Popik, 2012). Laughter-like vocalisations have also been found in birds: playing the 'warble' call of the New Zealand kea parrot Nestor notabilis leads them to play more with each other, start playing with each other even if they are not already playing, and, if alone, start playing on their own (Schwing, Parsons & Nelson, 2012; Schwing et al., 2017). These results have led to the suggestion that the kea warble call might also be analogous to human laughter. Play vocalisations that appear in similar contexts to human laughter are phylogenetically widespread among mammals and some birds (Winkler & Bryant, 2021), raising the possibility that joy might also show the same pattern in nature. Here, we propose concrete strategies for advancing knowledge about other species' experiences with joy, by both looking for observable behavioural correlates (Taylor et al., 2022), and by considering the ways in which experiences may be differently manifested in different bodies and environments.

II. THE STUDY OF JOY IN HUMANS AND AVENUES FOR DIVERSIFYING RESEARCH

One key approach used in human studies of joy has been introspection, where joy is examined through the author's 1469185x, 2023, 5, Downloaded from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.11111/brv.12965 by Veterinäm

edizinische Universität Wien, Wiley Online Library on [22/07/2024]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/terms-

-and-conditions) on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA articles are governed by the applicable Creative Commons License

subjective feeling of this emotion (e.g. Close, 1981; Colebrook, 2007; Potkay, 2007; Dennis, 2010; Cottrell, 2016). A more formal way of implementing this process is to ask subjects to remember past episodes of joy (de Rivera et al., 1989; Wilson & Spencer, 1990; Parse, 1997). Others have attempted to generate joy in participants by presenting highly positive stimuli, such as images, video, or music (Aksan & Kochanska, 2004; Wolf et al., 2005; Lee & Lang, 2009; Koelsch & Skouras, 2014). A third approach is to create a series of questions (e.g. 'what is the most joy you felt?') organised into a scale to either measure all emotion (e.g. Fredrickson et al., 2003), or joy specifically (e.g. Tolor, 1978). Researchers have also attempted to measure a large range of physiological correlates of joy, including heart rate, skin conductance, startle responses, facial electromyography and brain activity, as measured using functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) (Wolf et al., 2005; Lee & Lang, 2009; Koelsch & Skouras, 2014).

Research shows that joy in humans can be identified by high levels of self-reported positivity, specifically positive emotion that is short in duration, experienced as a spontaneous, involuntary event, and sometimes involving a momentary loss of self (Close, 1981; Colebrook, 2007; Potkay, 2007; Dennis, 2010; McEntee, Dy-Liaco & Haskins, 2013; Cottrell, 2016). This type of research may be replicable, for example in ape species that can be tested using both linguistic and non-linguistic methods. Fully linguistic apes (i.e. humans) can be tested using non-verbal experimental paradigms and observational coding of naturalistic behaviour. These nonverbal measures can then be compared to self-report of emotional experience. Non-linguistic apes, such as those living in zoos, sanctuaries, or the wild, can be studied non-verbally, using both observational and experimental methods. Additionally, semi-linguistic apes (language-trained apes in captivity) represent an opportunity to compare performance on non-verbal tasks and language-based tasks. Of course, the language-based tasks within the capabilities of these apes do not involve interviews or self-report, but they do raise the possibility of comparing humans to non-human apes on experimental paradigms that require simple linguistic instruction or interaction (Lyn, 2017).

Physiologically, joy in humans can be identified by increased orbicularis oculi activity (Wolf et al., 2005; Lee & Lang, 2009). This muscle group encircles the eye and its activation represents a sign of positive emotion which cannot be faked (Ekman, Davidson & Friesen, 1990). The zygomaticus major muscle and depressor anguli oris muscle also appear to be activated when humans feel joy (Wolf et al., 2005). However, other physiological measures, such as heart rate, skin conductance, and startle responses do not appear to be strong predictors of joy (Lee & Lang, 2009). A promising avenue comes from recent fMRI work on musically induced joy in humans (Ekman et al., 1990; Koelsch, 2014; Koelsch, Skouras & Lohmann, 2018). Here, musical stimuli used for the 'fear' and 'joy' conditions led subjects to report experiencing joy or fear. They also activated different areas of the human brain, specifically the involvement of a neural

network with computational hubs in the superficial group (SF) and laterobasal group of the amygdala, hypothalamus, and the striatum, with the SF appearing to play the most central role (Koelsch & Skouras, 2014). Even among non-primates, many of these areas have functional homologues (e.g. Cheng *et al.*, 1999; Reiner *et al.*, 2004; Oelschläger *et al.*, 2008), and detailed correspondence mapping of brain connectivity in humans and in other primates, currently being developed (e.g. Hayashi *et al.*, 2021), will better enable this line of research to go forward. The main challenge here is to understand what kind of musical stimuli would elicit joy or fear in animals, as has recently been done on pigs (Zapata Cardona *et al.*, 2022). This seems like a promising avenue of research.

In addition to music, other external stimuli might influence or modulate joy. Human joy can be influenced by weather, season, and temperature. Abiotic factors such as these may impact the mood and behaviour of humans and non-human animals alike. In humans, there is evidence that mood can be significantly improved by bright light (Kripke et al., 1992; Kripke, 1998; Leppämäki et al., 2003), or good weather (Keller et al., 2005; Bayliss et al., 2018), although results have at times been inconsistent (e.g. Denissen et al., 2008; Klimstra et al., 2011; Lucas & Lawless, 2013). Bright sunlight appears to increase the intensity of both positive and negative affect (Kööts, Realo & Allik, 2011), and appears to promote selfless behaviour (Guéguen & Lamy, 2013). Similarly, bright light improves human perception of mood and sociability and there is an inverse relationship between daily illumination and depressed mood (Jean-Louis et al., 2005; Turner, Van Someren & Mainster, 2010). However, the abiotic effects on shorter-term bursts of positive emotion such as joy are undetermined.

The effect of weather on affect in animals appears to have been completely overlooked. This is all the more surprising given that light is the key abiotic signal regulating circadian patterns of behaviour and physiology (Dunlap, 1999; Turner et al., 2010). A few studies have investigated the impact of artificial lighting on animal welfare, including play behaviour. Strong artificial light reduces play in nocturnal wistar rats (Vanderschuren et al., 1995), most likely because a bright environment would be deemed unsafe in this species. Similarly, bright light induces anxiety-related behaviours in laboratory mice (Kapogiannatou et al., 2016). This suggests there are conditions more conducive to animal joy, or at least play, and these can vary depending on season. Seasonal effects on observable behavioural indicators of pleasure in animals, like play, are frequently reported in the literature and are associated with periods of nutritional stress (low habitat quality). This is believed to be because play is expected to occur only when animals have enough energy due to high levels of nutrition (surplus energy theory). For example, in vervet monkeys Chlorocebus pygerythrus (Lee, 1984), gelada baboons Theropithecus gelada (Barrett, Dunbar & Dunbar, 1992) and squirrel monkeys Saimiri sciureus (Stone, 2008), play is reduced during the dry season with patchy and nutritionally poor food. There are also seasons where play is reduced due to a

need to focus on higher priority behaviours, such as mating [e.g. harbour seals *Phoca vitulina* (Renouf, 1993); wolves *Canis lupus* (Cordoni, 2009)]. However, animals also pursue rewarding sensations that help maintain homeostasis (Cabanac, 1971), such as sun-basking in lizards, and this in turn also affects their activity budgets. For example, Columbian ground squirrels *Spermophilus columbianus columbianus* spend more time playing rather than feeding at midday, when temperatures are highest (Betts, 1976).

There are also apparently more 'frivolous' examples of animal play related to abiotic factors. Here, the reward for play is play itself, stimulating reward centres in the brain (Held & Špinka, 2011). For example, river otters *Lontra canadensis* play by sliding, not only down smooth rocks in rivers, but also on snow (Stevens & Serfass, 2005). Sliding in the snow has also been observed in corvids. Similarly, we have observed kea sliding down a steep snow-covered roof (X. J. N., personal observations). Indeed, the parrots flew to the top of the roof, lay on their backs, and slid down the snow compacted from the previous attempt, suggesting that they preferred the increased speed of the already-compacted snow. Similarly, Japanese macaques *Macaca fuscata* living in semi-natural conditions have been observed to construct and roll snowballs (Eaton, 1972).

III. MEASURING POSITIVE AFFECT IN NON-HUMAN ANIMALS

Although theorists hold different views about the ontological and definitional relationships between cognition and affective states – such as whether emotions have a cognitive component, or whether cognition merely informs and is informed by emotional responses - those wishing to pursue the kind of research advocated here can remain initially neutral between these theoretical stances. Despite differences among these theoretical stances, they agree on the idea that emotions and cognition are somehow connected. Thus, *empirical* relationships between cognition and joy are important to consider. For example, humans can feel joy upon the completion of a task, particularly when that task has been very challenging, and such joy clearly depends causally on recognising that the goal has been accomplished. In nonhuman animals, captive bottlenose dolphins Tursiops truncatus produce a vocalisation upon completion of a task and associated with the expectation of reward (Ridgway & Carder, 1998; Ridgway et al., 2014; Dibble, Van Alstyne & Ridgway, 2016). This opens up new avenues of empirical investigation: can humans design cognitively challenging tasks that animals are motivated to complete, and thus manufacture situations in which they will experience and express joy? The field is ready for a serious science of positive emotion in animals, and we suggest that, being brief, intense, and event-driven, joy is an especially amenable expression of positive affect that is more likely to be measurable than, for example, a longer-lasting 'positive mood'. Below we outline four types of data that could provide empirical evidence for the presence of positive emotions in non-human animals: optimism, subjective well-being, behavioural indicators, and physiological indicators.

(1) Optimism (cognitive bias)

Humans can view the same stimulus as either positive or negative depending on their mental state - the classic glass halffull versus half-empty perspective (e.g. Eysenck et al., 1991). Many animals do the same, interpreting the same stimulus as either more positive or more negative depending on how optimistic they are feeling (Harding, Paul & Mendl, 2004). Optimism and pessimism about future events are not equivalent to emotions like joy or fear, but studies with human participants have found relationships between emotion and optimism/pessimism using both traditional language-based measures (Sharot, 2011) and non-verbal designs used with animals (Aylward et al., 2020). These relationships are found in both long-term mood disorders like depression (Roiser, Elliott & Sahakian, 2012), and short-term emotions (Paul et al., 2011). More studies are needed to explore fully the relationship between emotion and expectations about the valence of future events, particularly the potential relationship between joy and optimism. Most human studies on future judgements are biased towards negative moods and focus on the relationships between emotional disorders like depression and pessimism (e.g. Strunk & Adler, 2009). But a relationship between positive mood and optimism has been reported in humans (Segerstrom et al., 1998).

To measure optimism (and pessimism), animal researchers use a paradigm called the cognitive bias test, also called the ambiguous judgement task or judgement bias test. In this design, animals are trained on two anchor stimuli, one of which is always positive and one of which is always negative (or neutral). Researchers then measure what the animals do when presented with an ambiguous stimulus - do they respond as if the stimulus is positive or negative? For example, rats might be trained that when a box is placed on the right side of a table it always contains food, but when the box is placed on the left it contains nothing. The rats learn to approach the box quickly when it appears on the right of the table, and to approach more slowly or not at all when it is on the left. After the rats have formed these strong positive and negative associations, the box is placed in an intermediate location, halfway between the right and left sides, and the researchers record whether the rats approach and how quickly they approach. A more optimistic animal will approach faster because it will judge the box to be more similar to the positive stimulus (right-hand box), while a more pessimistic animal will approach slower because it will judge the box to be more similar to the negative stimulus (left-hand box).

This flexible categorisation of ambiguous stimuli as more positive or negative has been used across a large range of animals, paradigms, and contexts. Manipulation of an animal's environment, or the animal itself, leads to predictable positive or negative biases in judgements of ambiguous stimuli. Rats (Brydges et al., 2011; Richter et al., 2012), starlings Sturnus vulgaris (Bateson & Matheson, 2007; Matheson, Asher & Bateson, 2008) and pigs (Douglas et al., 2012) approach ambiguous stimuli more quickly after having their home environments enriched, and more slowly when housed without enrichment. Similarly, when animals rather than their environments are negatively manipulated - such as when piglets are handled roughly (Brajon et al., 2015), calves are separated from their mothers (Daros et al., 2014), honeybees are shaken (Bateson *et al.*, 2011), or chicks are socially isolated (Salmeto *et al.*, 2011) – they are slower to approach ambiguous stimuli. Positive manipulations, such as the tickling of rats, or tool use in New Caledonian crows Corvus moneduloides, lead animals to approach ambiguous stimuli more quickly (Rygula et al., 2012; McCoy et al., 2019). In rats, greater positive bias in the categorisation of ambiguous stimuli is also associated with laughter-like vocalisations: optimistic individuals 'laughed' more (Rygula et al., 2012).

These findings establish the cognitive bias test as one that can determine the degree of optimism (expectation of a positive *versus* negative outcome) that an animal feels after experiencing an external stimulus. Importantly, the relationship between positive emotion and positive bias on the cognitive bias test has also been seem in humans. In a task involving lines presented at various angles, human participants in more positive moods responded to ambiguous stimuli as if they were more similar to the positive stimuli than the negative stimuli they had been trained on (Segerstrom *et al.*, 1998). The relationship of joy to performance on the cognitive bias test is currently unknown. But, asking whether experiences that spark joy in humans lead to animal subjects approaching ambiguous stimuli more quickly could deepen our understanding of animal joy.

(2) Subjective well-being

Joy has been considered part of positive affect that is associated with subjective well-being (Chen, Lehto & Cai, 2013; Gana, Saada & Amieva, 2015), with Martela (2017) describing joy as a sub-dimension of well-being. Subjective well-being has been used for comparative research between humans (as reviewed by Diener et al., 1985; Diener & Ryan, 2009) and non-human animals (King & Landau, 2003; Weiss et al., 2009; Schaefer & Steklis, 2014; Gartner, Powell & Weiss, 2016). Well-being is assessed in humans using questions relating to an individual's life satisfaction and balance of positive and negative affective states (Diener et al., 1999) and in non-human animals through questionnaires to the human caregivers of the animals (King & Landau, 2003). This method of assessing animals' well-being has been used with several primate and felid species and has been shown to be a reliable measure (e.g. King & Landau, 2003; Weiss et al., 2011), with questions interpreting the animals' moods, social interactions, and personal control, as well as an item asking how happy the human would be to be that particular animal.

Subjective well-being can be used as a short- or long-term measure (Eid & Diener, 2004) and has been shown to be stable over time in humans (Sandvik, Diener & Seidlitz, 2009) and non-human primates (Weiss *et al.*, 2011). However, given that these measures depend on humans interpreting animals' mental states through their behaviours, such work is open to the criticism of being overly anthropomorphic. Recent work has begun to address this difficulty, by correlating measures of subjective well-being with short-term physiological responses, such as cortisol levels (Inoue-Murayama *et al.*, 2018). These kinds of correlations would be the most useful for exploring joy, specifically, since our definition would predict an intense, short-term burst of emotion which could be correlated with similar physiological responses.

Alternatively, a study on captive chimpanzees *Pan troglo-dytes* suggested that higher well-being was associated with reduced play behaviour, such that chimpanzees that played less were counterintuitively rated as having higher subjective well-being (Robinson *et al.*, 2017), possibly because play can sometimes also be associated with stress (Held & Špinka, 2011). Since play may be one possible indicator of animal joy (see Section III.3.*b*), this suggests either a potentially complex relationship between animal subjective well-being and joy, or issues with the anthropomorphic basis of this method.

(3) Behavioural indicators of joy and positive contexts

One reason why the study of positive affect in non-human animals has been largely scientifically intractable is because it is not trivial to measure internal experiences in the absence of language. However, there are several types of behaviour that are likely correlated with strong positive affect. Expressions of play, emotion-related vocalisations (Burgdorf & Panksepp, 2006; Winkler & Bryant, 2021), and facial expressions are all possible markers of joyful states, particularly in mammals. While play can occur as a result of a positive affective state or elicit it, there are a number of contexts that are positive and likely cause joy. Examples are receiving preferred food or social attention as well as access to preferred social or mating partners and mating itself. Animals often produce specific signals in such contexts (McComb et al., 2000; Pradhan et al., 2006; Slocombe & Zuberbuehler, 2006; Serrapica et al., 2017) and studying these can lead to indicators of joy.

Play and emotion, particularly joy, pleasure, happiness, and contentment, are interwoven – indeed, by generating positive affective states, play is self-rewarding (Burgdorf & Panksepp, 2006; Held & Špinka, 2011; Ahloy-Dallaire, Espinosa & Mason, 2018). Consequently, play is generally considered a strong indicator of positive affect (e.g. Boissy *et al.*, 2007; Held & Špinka, 2011; Palagi *et al.*, 2016), although in some cases it may serve as a coping mechanism to deal with unexpected situations (Špinka, Newberry & Bekoff, 2001). Additionally, human laughter and certain facial expressions are well known to convey positive affect, and in some animals, vocalisations akin to laughter have been found [rats (Panksepp & Burgdorf, 2003); parrots (Schwing *et al.*, 2017)]. Similar findings suggest that mammalian facial expressions can convey emotional information (e.g. Lansade *et al.*, 2018). As detailed below, research to date suggests that play behaviour and acoustic signals are likely the most reliable indicators of positive affect in non-human animals.

(a) Facial expressions and other behavioural/postural indicators

Facial behaviours are most often termed 'facial expressions', as they are so regularly seen as expressive of internal emotion in humans (Waller, Julle-Daniere & Micheletta, 2020). In animals, facial behaviours have most often been studied as indicators of negative emotions in mammals, such as fear or pain (see Descovich et al., 2017). However, recent studies have begun to explore mammalian facial behaviours as indicators of positive emotion. For example, Vick et al. (2007) created the first non-human version of the Facial Action Coding system (FACS) showing that, in chimpanzees, facial behaviours showed many homologues with human expressions. For example, the muscles that contracted in humans during laughter were the same muscles that contracted in chimpanzee play faces (Parr & Gothard, 2007). Other researchers have detailed behaviours associated with positive emotion in other animals, including changes in features, such as ear posture and eye shape (Proctor & Carder, 2014; Finlayson et al., 2016; Lambert & Carder, 2017). However, in at least one case (domestic horses), neither ear nor neck posture were reliable indicators of positive affect, and some expressions (eye size, lip contraction) were more reliably correlated with negative affect (Lansade et al., 2018).

Perhaps the most promising facial behavioural indicators of positive affect are found in studies using pleasant- and unpleasant-tasting stimuli. Several studies have found that stereotyped facial expressions that convey emotional information in humans are mirrored in closely related primate species (Steiner et al., 2001; Parr & Waller, 2006). Overall similarities in the facial responses between rodents and primates (including humans) to tastants, whereby sweet flavours elicit licking responses and bitter flavours elicit gaping and head shaking, suggest shared evolutionary origins (Balcombe, 2009). However, other taxa, like birds, do not have the complex facial musculature of mammals, and as such cannot produce facial expressions associated with emotion (Emery & Clayton, 2015), but they do have the ability to erect feathers in localised body parts, which may be homologous. Nevertheless, further problems with facial expressions during tasting events arise: aside from the clear 'disgust' and 'liking' facial expressions associated with bitter and sweet tastants, facial expressions generally are more reliably associated with positive affect than other behavioural indicators, but they are potentially open to misinterpretation as facial expressions can be used in different contexts (see Descovich et al., 2017). For example, the communicative function of the grimace (or bared-teeth display) common to mammalian species ranging from canids to primates, differs

dramatically depending on species and social context (Parr & Waller, 2006).

Misinterpretation is a pervasive problem when using behavioural indicators of emotion. For example, inactivity can be construed as a negative state (poor health, boredom), or as a positive state (sun-basking, post-consummatory inactivity). Without full context, it is difficult to discern one from another (Fureix & Meagher, 2015). Additionally, most studies in this area do not address the specific mechanisms underlying the behaviours, making the utility of the findings somewhat limited. For example, in goats, ear position correlates with several other behaviours and with 'arousal', described as bodily excitation (i.e. movement), which, unsurprisingly, also correlates with several other motion-based behaviours (Briefer, Tettamanti, McElligott, 2015). Similarly, lambs anticipating a toy or food reward behave differently than control lambs, as measured by the number of transitions from one behaviour to another and the time spent still (Anderson et al., 2015). Clearly, if a comparative control group is needed every time a positive or negative emotion can be reliably inferred (akin to requiring morose people to stand alongside happy people in order to evaluate happiness), this method is of limited use. What is needed, like a human Duchenne smile (Ekman et al., 1990), is a reliable and reproducible expression of positive affect. Unfortunately, behavioural markers do not yet meet the bar as reliable indicators of positive emotion, but research in this area is promising (Davila-Ross & Palagi, 2022). With a better understanding of the speciesspecific nuances of posture and facial expression, aided by techniques like machine learning to code fine-grained behaviour, these sorts of indicators may be more useful in the future. For example, facial behaviours have been codified in several species through the use of FACS – making homologues easier to analyse (Waller et al., 2020) and machine-learning vocal categorisation systems like DeepSqueak (Coffey, Marx & Neumaier, 2019) have been used to automate the analysis of vocal behaviour that had been previously difficult or impossible. Additionally, there is now considerable use of machine learning to classify postures and other behaviours, particularly among farm animals (e.g. Hansen et al., 2018; Neethirajan, 2020; Balasso et al., 2021; Price et al., 2022).

(b) Play

Animals explore their environments and manipulate objects in many different ways. Many species interact with their environments in ways that appear to be driven by pleasure and excitement, rather than necessity. For example, rats have been shown to play hide-and-seek with humans, taking on the roles of both 'seeker' and 'hider' (Reinhold *et al.*, 2019). The adaptive functions of play may differ depending on species, sex and age, and are often temporally disassociated from the occurrence of the play behaviour (i.e. the adaptive function of childhood play may not be observable until adulthood). By its very nature, play is difficult to define precisely, and may involve a mixture of social play, solitary (often locomotor) play, and object play. Playful interactions with the physical environment are found across many species, and these playful contexts may elicit or encourage the expression of joy. Because pleasure can act as a reinforcer for play (Anderson *et al.*, 2015), it can act as the proximate mechanism that causes animals to behave adaptively – by playing (Balcombe, 2009). Pleasure is associated with positive emotional states (e.g. Trezza, Baarendse & Vanderschuren, 2010), which suggests that play may assist animals to interpret and respond correctly to a play partner's emotions (Kuczaj & Horback, 2013). Thus, social play may require high-level cognitive architecture, and it may be notable that, aside from domesticated species, social play is found at particularly high levels in primates and cetaceans (Palagi, 2011; Janik, 2015).

Physical play typically involves unusual ways of moving the body in relation to the environment (e.g. sliding, swinging, rolling, inverting, bouncing), moving an object in relation to the body (e.g. waving, shaking, juggling), or moving the body and a substrate to connect with one another (e.g. squishing, splashing). These types of play may provide opportunities for animals to rehearse problem-solving by placing them in scenarios where they lose partial control over their locomotion, balance, or senses and must regain that control or quickly adapt to its loss (Špinka et al., 2001). By handicapping themselves in various ways in a safe environment, play provides a safe context for animals to train for the unexpected (Špinka et al., 2001). This environmentally targeted play can occur in solitary individuals (there is some evidence for play in octopus Octopus vulgaris; Zylinksi, 2015), or in social groupings, and is widespread across animal taxa [e.g. marsupials, placental mammals, birds, reptiles, and fish (Bekoff & Byers, 1998; Burghardt, 2005)].

Play behaviour is especially widespread among mammals, and is found in about half of all avian families (Ortega & Bekoff, 1987). Burghardt (2005) suggested five criteria that are critical to the definition of play across animal species. These are: (i) an incompletely functional behaviour that is (ii) voluntary and spontaneous, (iii) initiated under stress-free conditions, (*iv*) repeated but not stereotypic, and (*v*) modified or exaggerated from its regular pattern. For our goal of identifying reliable markers of positive affect, the key question is how we recognise play in other species. For many, the answer is that it is simply obvious and intrinsically recognisable to humans. Indeed, as a playful species ourselves, we do appear to be able to assess rapidly the criteria suggested by Burghardt (2005), but what is particularly apparent to us is that, at the time of its occurrence, play is utterly pointless. This is because, in play, there is limited immediate function (i.e. the actions are not instrumental to a goal, like acquiring food; Burghardt, 2005). In play, the actions are typically repeated. This criterion is very useful for scientists when attempting to distinguish play from instrumental actions. Sliding provides a good example of this. If a raven Corvus corax slides down a snowbank on its stomach, we might see it as an effective mode of descent that did not require taking flight. However, if it flies back up to the top of the hill and repeats the sliding several times, it is clear that it is not trying to descend efficiently, but more likely that it simply enjoys the activity (e.g. Heinrich & Smolker, 1998).

While environmental play can occur either with or without others, there are some types of play that require a partner. Common forms of social play include chasing, wrestling, play biting, and other forms of 'rough-and-tumble' play. These can resemble fighting, but are accompanied by communicative signals marking them as playful (reviewed in Palagi et al., 2016). Signals include a range of forms and modalities: facial expressions (e.g. play faces in primates; Waller & Dunbar, 2005), whole-body movements (e.g. play bows in dogs; Bekoff & Allen, 1998), or vocalisations (e.g. warble calls in kea; Schwing *et al.*, 2017). Some signals are given during invitations to play or at the start of a play bout, while others may emerge as a result of the increased excitement during play (e.g. laughter in apes; Ross et al., 2009). Play signals help researchers to identify play, yet it is the signals that result from animals experiencing pleasure during play that may be especially useful in identifying interactions in which animals are more likely to experience joy.

In some species (notably apes and rats), social play may result in 'laughter' (Panksepp & Burgdorf, 1999; Ross et al., 2009; see Section III.3.c). The function of laughter in animal play is debated, but it is likely to be used to strengthen or signal social bonds. In chimpanzees, laughter extends play sessions (Matsusaka, 2004). Chimpanzees also laugh differently when they are responding to others' laughter, perhaps signalling alignment or social closeness (Davila-Ross et al., 2011). In humans, laughter is often a marker of joy, so it is not far-fetched to believe that it could serve a similar role in other animals, particularly other apes. Across cultures, people associate laughter with joy (Sauter et al., 2010). This raises exciting possibilities of a deep link between humour and joy, as connected by laughter and play. In their book on humour and cognitive science, Hurley et al. (2011) argue that some forms of play, such as tickling and chasing, may be the earliest manifestations of (proto) humour and that social play is likely the 'birthplace' of laughter. Laughter, whether human or animal, may thus be a particularly useful external signal of the internal experience of joy.

Across species, juveniles typically engage in more play behaviours than adults do, although some kinds of play frequently persist into adulthood (Fagen, 1981; Ortega & Bekoff, 1987; Brown, 1988; Mendoza-Granados & Sommer, 1995; Smith et al., 1996; Dolhinow, 1999; Lee & Moss, 2014). Even within the juvenile period, age can affect the type and amount of play. For example, in chimpanzees, 3 to 6-year-olds play longer with novel objects than 7 and 8-year-olds. Older juveniles are initially as interested in novel objects as younger juveniles are, but the novelty appears to wear off more quickly (Welker, 1956). Despite higher levels of play in immature individuals, and the greater frequency of expressions of joy during play, we know little about whether proclivity towards experiencing joy is also higher in younger individuals. Increased activity levels and expressiveness in juveniles may mean that their external expressions of emotion are more readily detectable by human observers. This further complicates the ability to compare subjective experiences of joy across age classes. If a younger individual is more likely to express joy on its face or in its

'body language' than an older individual experiencing the same intensity of emotion, then measures of joyful behaviour will be skewed towards the young. This cannot be avoided in studies that use behavioural measures to study species that cannot provide self-reports of emotional states, but is important to keep in mind when studying age effects in expression of emotion.

(c) Acoustic signals in positive contexts

Acoustic communication is widespread in birds and mammals, and may be the most common form of communication in these taxa (e.g. McComb *et al.*, 2000; Pradhan *et al.*, 2006; Slocombe & Zuberbuehler, 2006; Wilson *et al.*, 2008). Therefore, if non-human joy or other measures of event-driven positive affect are communicated to others, vocalisations emitted exclusively during pleasurable experiences would be a clear path to investigate. Indeed, research across different animal species suggests that vocalisations may be reliable indicators of positive emotion. For example, snorts in domestic horses appear to be reliable indicators of positive emotions of low intensity, such as when feeding (Stomp *et al.*, 2018), while, based on contexts such as affiliative interactions and anticipation of food, in Przewalski's horses *Equus ferus przewalskii*, positive affect is vocalised using a 'nicker' call (Maigrot *et al.*, 2017).

Many animals produce vocalisations during play behaviour (Palagi et al., 2016; Winkler & Bryant, 2021), indicating likely positive affect. For example, the rate of play vocalisations of dwarf mongoose Helogale undulata rufula juveniles increases with arousal, or motivation to play (Rasa, 1984). In rats, individual variation in the positive valence associated with tickling is reflected in the rate of their 50 kHz 'laughter' vocalisations (Hinchcliffe et al., 2020). Laughter vocalisations in some animals are very similar to human laughter. All ape species laugh (Davila-Ross, Owren & Zimmermann, 2009), but we know relatively little about the conditions in which laughter naturally occurs across individuals, age classes, and species. Exploring the contexts in which apes naturally laugh and identifying other behaviours that frequently co-occur with laughter in apes would build a strong foundation for work on joy in primates.

Human laughter is contagious, in that people are more likely to laugh after hearing someone else laugh (so-called laugh tracks during television sitcoms are built on this premise). Contagious behaviour, like laughter or yawning, may indicate contagion of the underlying motivational/emotional states. Emotional contagion is thought to occur in situations where one individual is emotionally moved by perceiving the emotional state of another (Špinka, 2012) and results in emotional state-matching. Anyone who has observed cows being corralled into a slaughterhouse will have seen negative emotional contagion in non-human animals, but this has also been shown to occur in positive situations using vocalisations. Audio playback of the 'warble' call of kea parrots results in kea spontaneously playing (Schwing et al., 2017). This suggests that the kea warble call is analogous to human laughter, in that it is an emotionally contagious social call that is produced during play, and provokes play in and of itself.

As the warble call is also performed during solitary play, this also suggests that excitement level may be the instigator of play vocalisations in kea.

In rats, 50 kHz calls emitted during rough-and-tumble play (Burke *et al.*, 2018) can be elicited through tickling and are inhibited by aversive stimuli (reviewed in Wöhr, 2018). This led Burgdorf & Panksepp (2006) to hypothesise that these calls reflect a positive affective state akin to human joy and laughter. These calls are socially important. They are used to promote and maintain playful behaviour, both when produced spontaneously during social interactions and when experimentally presented in playback studies (reviewed in Wöhr, 2018). They also induce optimism in the cognitive bias test (Rygula *et al.*, 2012) and are thought to be emotionally contagious (Saito *et al.*, 2016), with rats also choosing to associate with other rats that produce these vocalisations (Panksepp & Burgdorf, 2003).

The calls of rats have been extensively studied in terms of their physiological effects, the pathways of which are described in more detail in Section III.4. Ultrasonic calls are initiated by the activation of dopamine (pleasure) receptors within the dopaminergic reward subsystem of the brain (Simola & Brudzynski, 2018). Consistent with this, in addition to social and sexual contact-calling and social play, 50 kHz calls are produced in reward-based appetitive contexts, such as sweet tastants, drugs of abuse, and food, particularly after periods of deprivation (Mulvihill & Brudzynski, 2018). Intriguingly, recent work suggests that high levels of these calls may be indicative of high-arousal and mania-like elevated moods: sleep-deprived rats call more frequently, but this is reversed by administration of the antimanic drug lithium carbonate (Wendler *et al.*, 2019).

(4) Physiological indicators of joy

Whilst our particular cognitive architecture may support different subjective experiences than other animals or may permit us to derive pleasure from more abstract concepts, the fact that subcortical regions of the brain are involved in emotions (Burgdorf & Panksepp, 2006) suggests that conceptual thought is not necessary for the experience of emotion. Indeed, some argue that emotion must, in fact, be a trait conserved at a basal level well before the divergence of mammalian groups (Berridge & Kringlebach, 2008; Cabanac et al., 2009; Albuquerque et al., 2016), as the ability of animals (especially social animals) to 'read' the emotional situation of another animal (whether this be through mirroring/sharing the affective state of the other animal, or more simply through increased attention towards the other; see Schneider et al., 2020) is bound to have significant impacts on fitness. A misread cue may result in missed opportunities for reproduction, or even cost an animal its life. Because of this, models of positive emotions are largely based on observations of successful approach and consummatory behaviours.

Berridge & Kringlebach (2008) argue that hedonic valence acts as the interface turning sensation into goal-directed behaviour. This behaviour is often adaptive, with the classic examples being food and sex. For social animals, the pleasure of social interactions, like grooming, facilitates adaptive outcomes such as parasite removal and social bonding. Similarly, negative experiences, like pain, contribute to adaptive goal-directed behaviour – avoidance. Following this logic, the common survival function of hedonic responses, coupled with neural conservation (see Section III.4.*b*), suggests that both humans and non-human animals experience pleasurable responses (Berridge & Kringlebach, 2008; Berridge, 2018). This view is corroborated by facial expressions produced in response to different tastants described in Section III.3.*a*.

Emotions can be classified in three dimensions: approach/avoidance, arousal or bodily excitation (Cabanac, 1979; Burgdorf & Panksepp, 2006), and a dimension incorporating the strength of the feeling. Viewed in terms of neurobiology (an area now referred to as affective neuroscience; Berridge & Kringlebach, 2008), the approach/avoidance dimension might be mediated in large part by amines (especially dopamine), while the arousal dimension could be primarily influenced by opiate receptors (Burgdorf & Panksepp, 2006). Under this conceptualisation, joy could be seen as approach coupled with high arousal (Burgdorf & Panksepp, 2006), but could vary in intensity. However, the hedonic dimension is invariably affected by rewards, which are altered, in turn, by motivation and learned associations (Berridge & Kringlebach, 2008; Berridge, 2018), all of which are also affected by hormones. This leads to a well-known, and somewhat simpler model presented by Russell, Weiss & Mendelsohn (1989) with only two dimensions: arousal indicating intensity, and valence which has fitness effects (Briefer et al., 2015; Crump et al., 2020; Mendl & Paul, 2020). Under this conceptualisation, joy would have positive valence and high arousal, and is part of a theorised reward acquisition system (Fig. 1), while states such



Fig. 1. Proposed model of emotional states. Valence coupled with arousal produces specific affective states (indicative words in quadrants) relating to emotions. The purple arrow indicates the punishment avoidance system and the green arrow indicates the reward acquisition system, with the upper quadrants indicating strong arousal or intensity of emotion. Modified from Crump *et al.* (2020) and Mendl & Paul (2020).

as anxiety, which have negative valence, would form part of a punishment avoidance system (i.e. avoid risk).

Vertebrates respond to noxious stimuli both behaviourally and physiologically (de Bruijn & Romero, 2011), falling under the remit of the punishment avoidance system (Fig. 1). Under the premise that neuroendocrine systems are about regulation and have antagonistic processes, we should also expect corollaries for positive stimuli. Negative physiological responses, known as the 'stress response', consist of two pathways. One is mediated through amine-based neurotransmitters/neurohormones and is guickly regulated by the central nervous system and glands (the sympatheticadrenal-medulla axis), while the other, slower, endocrine pathway (which releases glucocorticoids) is regulated by the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis. Thus, neuroendocrine aspects of joy cannot be approached in isolation, and a brief outline of the effect of both hormonal and neuronal regulation of pleasure is needed to understand the physiological complexities underlying positive emotions, which may have evolved to facilitate the seeking of rewards (e.g. food, mates, social grouping).

(a) Hormones

Vertebrate glucocorticoids, such as corticosterone in birds, amphibians and reptiles, and cortisol in fish and mammals (the latter sometimes have a mixture of corticosterone and cortisol), are hormones whose secretion increases in stressful scenarios, leading to a variety of metabolic changes, including energy increases and improved capacity for memory formation (Boonstra, 2004; Reeder & Kramer, 2005). In birds, adverse weather can cause measurable stress responses (Romero, Reed & Wingfield, 2000; Bize *et al.*, 2010; de Bruin & Romero, 2011), and this is especially true during periods when animals may be physiologically challenged and vulnerable, such as during feather moulting (Romero *et al.*, 2000), although 'tolerable' weather (and associated lack of stress) is highly dependent on species and its natural habitat (e.g. Romero *et al.*, 2000).

Oxtytocin (OT) is often considered an indicator of positive state; as such, in contrast to most research on animal wellbeing, OT research is biased towards positive valence and is studied primarily in social mammals, such as primates, marine mammals, canids and rodents (Rault, van den Munkhof, Buisman-Pijlman, 2017; Robinson et al., 2017; Rossi et al., 2018). In these cases, OT has typically been found to increase in response to social interactions, although nonsocial or negative situational controls are often lacking (Rault et al., 2017). Its avian counterpart, mesotocin, has also been found to promote pro-social behaviour, but has not been found to influence bond formation (Duque et al., 2018, 2020). As this research is still in its infancy and methodology among studies differs greatly, little is known about the precise mechanisms of action of the 'feel good' OT hormone in mammals, and less so for mesotocin in birds. Thus, it is premature to conclude that increased OT or mesotocin is as good an indicator of positive emotion as is often purported (Rault *et al.*, 2017); indeed, a recent study on horses suggests that lower OT baseline levels might be associated with improved well-being, but is not a good measure of a discrete positive emotional change like joy (Lansade *et al.*, 2018). Due to its role in mother–offspring relationships, it is also often permanently elevated in dependent offspring (Robinson *et al.*, 2020).

For both stress hormones and positive social hormones, results are highly variable and dependent on, among other things, sampling method, species, age, population, photoperiod (circadian patterns affect circulating hormone levels), and season in which animals are sampled (Romero, 2002; Boonstra, 2004; Reeder & Kramer, 2005; Rault *et al.*, 2017; Duque *et al.*, 2020). Any research in these areas should minimise these confounding variables.

(b) Neurocircuitry and neurotransmitters

A systematic review of the human literature (Machado & Cantilino, 2017) identified neural correlates of positive emotions in reduced right prefrontal activation, enhanced left prefrontal activation, and bilateral reductions in temporoparietal cortex, along with increased activity in cingulate gyrus, inferior and middle temporal gyri, amygdala, and ventral striatum. These findings have not yet been mapped to animal models, although homologous areas exist in many species of mammal (Esperidião-Antonio *et al.*, 2017) and possibly birds (Emery, 2006; Emery & Clayton, 2015; Medina, Abellán & Desfilis, 2019).

Two primary methods have traditionally been used to investigate the role of neurotransmitters in the expression of behaviour. Pharmacological studies typically block or facilitate the release or receptivity of neurons towards neurotransmitters (receptor agonist and antagonist studies), while behavioural studies often use drug-based paradigms (e.g. Buck et al., 2014; Grant et al., 2018), typically involving animals seeking a reward, such as a drug that increases dopamine levels in the mammalian brain. Some of the work in this area is informed by self-stimulation studies in which rats and many other species will perform behaviours to stimulate the expression of neurotransmitters in specific areas of the brain (Olds, 2010; Berridge & Kringelbach, 2015). Although the relationship between dopamine, reward, and pleasure is complicated (Berridge & Robinson, 1995, 2016), further investigation of the dopamine system (along with the role of endocannabinoids; discussed below) is undoubtedly important for future understanding of joy.

Based on these types of studies, we know that, in mammals, positive affect is largely mediated by the limbic system, pathways of which notably extend into the very ancient upper brainstem, common to all vertebrates, and in sub-limbic systems within sub-neocortical regions of the brain (Burgdorf & Panksepp, 2006; Berridge & Kringelbach, 2008). Birds have a functionally homologous brain area to the limbic system (Atoji & Wild, 2007) and dopamine pathways appear to be essential to the avian brain reward system (Emery & Clayton, 2015), yet comparative studies on the pathways involved in behaviours resulting or emerging from positive affect in birds and other taxonomic groups are needed. To date, most research has been done on laboratory mammals (typically rats) using the paradigms of anticipatory eagerness and gustatory pleasure, which appear relatively conserved across mammals (Burgdorf & Panksepp, 2006).

Dopamine systems have a major role in regulating play behaviour in rats (probably because of dopamine's effect on the brain's reward system), and studies suggest that basal control of play behaviour in rats is subcortical (Siviy & Panksepp, 2011). Other important neurotransmitters (or their receptors) which appear to affect play are opioids and endocannabinoids. Although their role is as yet unclear, endocannabinoids may affect the pleasure experienced during play, rather than the motivation to play (Berridge & Kringelbach, 2008; Trezza et al., 2010). Noradrenergic receptors (those responding to noradrenaline) also seem to regulate play, although again their role is unclear, possibly because noradrenaline is involved in the modulation of a wide range of neurobiological processes. This is also true for the neuromodulator serotonin, which plays an important role in the regulation of mood, emotion, and social behaviour (Wöhr, van Gaalen & Schwarting, 2015). That these neurotransmitters are involved in many different neurobiological processes complicates research specifically on joy. However, although much is left to learn about how they may specifically mediate positive affect and its behavioural outcomes, this avenue of research is ultimately likely to yield important insights in this area.

IV. CONCLUSIONS

(1) Positive emotions are relatively less well-studied than negative ones, in part because positive emotions are less likely to result in specific, identifiable, behaviours being expressed by an animal. While fear can be readily identified through behaviours such as fleeing, positive emotions can have many potential behavioural correlates: in addition to its role in thermoregulation, an animal may bask in the sun because this behaviour makes it feel good, or because it is bored.

(2) The characteristics of joy, however, make this emotion particularly amenable to scientific study in a variety of nonhuman species. Joy is intense, brief, and event-driven (i.e. a response to something), which permits investigation into how animals react to a variety of situations that would provoke joy in humans, as many behavioural correlates of joy are measurable.

(3) The discovery of vocalisations that are specific to positive contexts, most notably those appearing analogous to laughter, opens up the possibility of joy having a direct behavioural marker that can be measured while an animal experiences different scenarios. Play behaviour is another potentially useful marker of joy. Play in humans is interwoven with joy, pleasure, and happiness. Indeed, by generating positive states, play is self-rewarding. Play behaviour produced when experiencing pleasurable situations offers an excellent avenue to search for analogues of human joy. Another promising avenue for research on joy involves using novel paradigms that can be tailored to species which are now available to researchers to measure animal emotion, such as the cognitive bias test. This provides a powerful method for research focused on deepening our understanding of animal joy.

(4) Research on play in social species may be a productive way to study positive emotions in non-human animals because social behaviour often requires bond formation, which could be facilitated by positive affect. While bond formation need not require play behaviour, several social species are known for playful behaviour and have vocalisations which may indicate positive affect.

(5) Many of the potential markers of positive affect outlined here could be applied to species with highly different ecologies, life histories, and morphologies. Key to understanding the ancestral origin of phenotypes is a comparative approach, which will provide a deeper understanding of the commonalities in the expression of joy in human and nonhuman animals. Looking for similarities among taxonomically diverse species will be useful, especially if functional homologies in the brain are established, aiding in interpretation of results and proximate causes of behaviour. Given the improved understanding of the mental capacities of nonhuman animals is contributing to the development of better animal models for clinically significant conditions, such as memory decline, the study of joy/positive effect in animals could have similar translational value.

V. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by Grant #0333 from the Templeton World Charity Foundation (TWCF) and a Brian Mason Technical Trust Fund grant to X. J. N. and A. H. T. It has also been significantly shaped through discussions with colleagues at the TWCF Diverse Intelligences Summit. Open access publishing facilitated by University of Canterbury, as part of the Wiley - University of Canterbury agreement via the Council of Australian University Librarians.

VI. REFERENCES

- AHLOY-DALLAIRE, J., ESPINOSA, J. & MASON, G. (2018). Play and optimal welfare: does play indicate the presence of positive affective states? *Behavioural Processes* 156, 3–15.
- AKSAN, N. & KOCHANSKA, G. (2004). Heterogeneity of joy in infancy. Infancy 6(1), 79–94.
- ALBUQUERQUE, N., GUO, K., WILKINSON, A., SAVALLI, C., OTTA, E. & MILLS, D. (2016). Dogs recognize dog and human emotions. *Biology Letters* 12(1), 20150883.
- ANDERSON, C., YNGVESSON, J., BOISSY, A., UVNÄS-MOBERG, K. & LIDFORS, L. (2015). Behavioural expression of positive anticipation for food or opportunity to play in lambs. *Behavioural Processes* **113**, 152–158.
- ATOJI, Y. & WILD, J. M. (2007). Limbic system in birds: morphological basis. In Integration of Comparative Neuroanatomy and Cognition (eds S. WATANABE and M. A. HOFMAN). Keio University Press, Tokyo.
- AYLWARD, J., HALES, C., ROBINSON, E. & ROBINSON, O. J. (2020). Translating a rodent measure of negative bias into humans: the impact of induced anxiety and unmedicated mood and anxiety disorders. *Psychological Medicine* 50(2), 237–246.

- BALASSO, P., MARCHESINI, G., UGHELINI, N., SERVA, L. & ANDRIGHETTO, I. (2021). Machine learning to detect posture and behavior in dairy cows: information from an accelerometer on the animal's left flank. *Animals* 11(10), 2972.
- BALCOMBE, J. (2009). Animal pleasure and its moral significance. Applied Animal Behaviour Science 118(3–4), 208–216.
- BARRETT, L., DUNBAR, R. I. & DUNBAR, P. (1992). Environmental influences on play behaviour in immature gelada baboons. *Animal Behaviour* 44(1), 111–115.
- BATESON, M., DESIRE, S., GARTSIDE, S. E. & WRIGHT, G. A. (2011). Agitated honeybees exhibit pessimistic cognitive biases. *Current Biology* 21(12), 1070–1073.
- BATESON, M. & MATHESON, S. M. (2007). Performance on a categorisation task suggests that removal of environmental enrichment induces pessimism in captive European starlings (*Sturnus vulgaris*). Animal Welfare 16, 33–36.
- BAYLIS, P., OBRADOVICH, N., KRYVASHEYEU, Y., CHEN, H., COVIELLO, L., MORO, E., CEBRIAN, M. & KOWLER, J. H. (2018). Weather impacts expressed sentiment. *PLoS One* 13(4), e0195750.
- BEKOFF, M. & ALLEN, C. (1998). Intentional communication and social play: how and why animals negotiate and agree to play. In *Animal Play: Evolutionary, Comparative and Ecological Perspectives* (eds M. BEKOFF and J. A. BYERS). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- BEKOFF, M. & BYERS, J. A. (1998). Animal Play: Evolutionary, Comparative and Ecological Perspectives. Cambridge University Press, New York.
- BERRIDGE, K. C. (2018). Evolving concepts of emotion and motivation. Frontiers in Psychology 9, 1647.
- BERRIDGE, K. C. & KRINGELBACH, M. L. (2008). Affective neuroscience of pleasure: reward in humans and animals. *Psychopharmacology* 199(3), 457–480.
- BERRIDGE, K. C. & KRINGELBACH, M. L. (2015). Pleasure systems in the brain. *Neuron* 86(3), 646–664.
- BERRIDGE, K. C. & ROBINSON, T. E. (1995). The mind of an addicted brain: neural sensitization of wanting versus liking. *Current Directions in Psychological Science* 4(3), 71–75.
- BERRIDGE, K. C. & ROBINSON, T. E. (2016). Liking, wanting, and the incentivesensitization theory of addiction. *American Psychologist* 71(8), 670–679.
- BETTS, B. J. (1976). Behaviour in a population of Columbian ground squirrels, Spermophilus columbianus columbianus. Animal Behaviour 24(3), 652–680.
- BIZE, P., STOCKER, A., JENNI-EIERMANN, S., GASPARINI, J. & ROULIN, A. (2010). Sudden weather deterioration but not brood size affects baseline corticosterone levels in nestling Alpine swifts. *Hormones and Behavior* 58(4), 591–598.
- BOISSY, A., MANTEUFFEL, G., JENSEN, M. B., MOE, R. O., SPRUIJT, B., KEELING, L. J., WINKLER, C., FORKMAN, B., DIMITROV, I., LANGBEIN, J., BAKKEN, M., VEISSIER, I. & BAKKEN, M. (2007). Assessment of positive emotions in animals to improve their welfare. *Physiology & Behavior* **92**(3), 375–397.
- BOONSTRA, R. (2004). Coping with changing northern environments: the role of the stress axis in birds and mammals. *Integrative and Comparative Biology* 44(2), 95–108.
- BRAJON, S., LAFOREST, J. P., SCHMITT, O. & DEVILLERS, N. (2015). The way humans behave modulates the emotional state of piglets. *PLoS One* 10(8), e0133408.
- BRIEFER, E. F., TETTAMANTI, F. & MCELLIGOTT, A. G. (2015). Emotions in goats: mapping physiological, behavioural and vocal profiles. *Animal Behaviour* 99, 131–143.
- BROWN, S. G. (1988). Play behaviour in lowland gorillas: age differences, sex differences, and possible functions. *Primates* **29**(2), 219–228.
- BRYDGES, N. M., LEACH, M., NICOL, K., WRIGHT, R. & BATESON, M. (2011). Environmental enrichment induces optimistic cognitive bias in rats. *Animal Behaviour* 81(1), 169–175.
- BUCK, C. L., VENDRUSCOLO, L. F., KOOB, G. F. & GEORGE, O. (2014). Dopamine D l and µ-opioid receptor antagonism blocks anticipatory 50 kHz ultrasonic vocalizations induced by palatable food cues in Wistar rats. *Psychopharmacology* 231(5), 929–937.
- BURGDORF, J., KROES, R. A., MOSKAL, J. R., PFAUS, J. G., BRUDZYNSKI, S. M. & PANKSEPP, J. (2008). Ultrasonic vocalizations of rats (*Rattus noregicus*) during mating, play, and aggression: behavioral concomitants, relationship to reward, and self-administration of playback. *Journal of Comparative Psychology* 122(4), 357–367.
- BURGDORF, J. & PANKSEPP, J. (2006). The neurobiology of positive emotions. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews 30(2), 173–187.
- BURGHARDT, G. M. (2005). The Genesis of Animal Play: Testing the Limits. MIT Press, Cambridge.
- BURKE, C. J., KISKO, T. M., EUSTON, D. R. & PELLIS, S. M. (2018). Do juvenile rats use specific ultrasonic calls to coordinate their social play? *Animal Behaviour* 140, 81–92.
- Buss, D. M. (2000). The evolution of happiness. American Psychologist 55(1), 15-23.
- BYRNE, R. W. (2015). The what as well as the why of animal fun. *Current Biology* 25(1), R2–R4.
- CABANAC, M. (1971). Physiological role of pleasure. Science 173(4002), 1103-1107.
- CABANAC, M. (1979). Sensory pleasure. The Quarterly Review of Biology 54(1), 1-29.
- CABANAC, M., CABANAC, A. J. & PARENT, A. (2009). The emergence of consciousness
- in phylogeny. Behavioural Brain Research 198(2), 267–272. CACIOPPO, J. T., KLEIN, D. J., BERNTSON, G. G. & HATFIELD, E. (1993). The
- psychophysiology of emotion. In *Handbook of Emotions* (eds M. LEWIS and J. M. HAVILAND). Guilford Press, New York.

- CHEN, Y., LEHTO, X. Y. & CAI, L. (2013). Vacation and well-being: a study of Chinese tourists. Annals of Tourism Research 42, 284–310.
- CHENG, M. F., CHAIKEN, M., ZUO, M. & MILLER, H. (1999). Nucleus taenia of the amygdala of birds: anatomical and functional studies in ring doves (*Streptopelia risoria*) and European starlings (*Sturnus vulgaris*). Brain, Behavior and Evolution 53(5–6), 243–270.
- CLOSE, H. T. (1981). The experience of joy. *Journal of Pastoral Care* **35**(3), 177–187.
- COFFEY, K. R., MARX, R. G. & NEUMAIER, J. F. (2019). DeepSqueak: a deep learningbased system for detection and analysis of ultrasonic vocalizations. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 44(5), 859–868.
- COHN, M. A. & FREDRICKSON, B. L. (2009). Positive emotions. In Oxford Handbook of Positive Psychology, Second Edition (eds S. J. LOPEZ and C. R. SNYDER). Oxford University Press, New York.
- COLEBROOK, C. (2007). Narrative happiness and the meaning of life. *New Formations* **2007**(63), 82–103.
- CORDONI, G. (2009). Social play in captive wolves (*Canis lupus*): not only an immature affair. *Behaviour* **146**(10), 1363–1385.
- COTTRELL, L. (2016). Joy and happiness: a simultaneous and evolutionary concept analysis. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 72(7), 1506–1517.
- CRUMP, A., BETHELL, E. J., EARLEY, R., LEE, V. E., MENDL, M., OLDHAM, L., TURNER, S. P. & ARNOTT, G. (2020). Emotion in animal contests. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 287, 20201715.
- DAROS, R. R., COSTA, J. H., VON KEYSERLINGK, M. A., HÖTZEL, M. J. & WEARY, D. M. (2014). Separation from the dam causes negative judgement bias in dairy calves. *PLoS One* 9(5), e98429.
- DARWIN, C. (1872). The Expression of the Emotions in Man and Animals. John Murray, London.
- DAVILA-ROSS, M. D., ALLCOCK, B., THOMAS, C. & BARD, K. A. (2011). Aping expressions? Chimpanzees produce distinct laugh types when responding to laughter of others. *Emotion* **11**(5), 1013–1020.
- DAVILA-ROSS, M. D., OWREN, M. J. & ZIMMERMANN, E. (2009). Reconstructing the evolution of laughter in great apes and humans. *Current Biology* 19(13), 1106–1111.
- DAVILA-ROSS, M. D. & PALAGI, E. (2022). Laughter, play faces and mimicry in animals: evolution and social functions. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B* 377(1863), 20210177.
- DE BRUIJN, R. & ROMERO, L. M. (2011). Behavioral and physiological responses of wild-caught European starlings (*Sturmus vulgaris*) to a minor, rapid change in ambient temperature. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology A: Molecular & Integrative Physiology* **160**(2), 260–266.
- DE RIVERA, J., POSSELL, L., VERETTE, J. A. & WEINER, B. (1989). Distinguishing elation, gladness, and joy. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 57(6), 1015–1023. DE WAAL, F. (2019). *Mama's last hug?* Norton & Co, New York.
- DENISSEN, J. J., BUTALID, L., PENKE, L. & VAN AKEN, M. A. (2008). The effects of weather on daily mood: a multilevel approach. *Emotion* **8**(5), 662–667.
- DENNIS, I. (2010). Romantic joy: a definition and a deployment. Anthropoetics: The Journal of Generative Anthropology 16(1), 19–28.
- DESCOVICH, K., WATHAN, J., LEACH, M. C., BUCHANAN-SMITH, H. M., FLECKNELL, P., FARNINGHAM, D. & VICK, S.-J. (2017). Facial expression: an under-utilised tool for the assessment of welfare in mammals. *Altex* 34(3), 409–429.
- DIBBLE, D. S., VAN ALSTYNE, K. R. & RIDGWAY, S. (2016). Dolphins signal success by producing a victory squeal. *International Journal of Comparative Psychology* 29, 32031.
- DIENER, E. & RYAN, K. (2009). Subjective well-being: a general overview. South Africa Journal of Psychology 39(4), 391–406.
- DIENER, E., SUH, E. M., LUCAS, R. E. & SMITH, H. L. (1999). Subjective well-being: three decades of progress. *Psychological Bulletin* 125(2), 276–302.
- DIENER, E. D., EMMONS, R. A., LARSEN, R. J. & GRIFFIN, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale. *Journal of Personality Assessment* 49(1), 71–75.
- DOLHINOW, P. (1999). Play: a critical process in the developmental system. In *The Nonhuman Primates* (eds P. DOLHINOW and A. FUENTES). Mayfield Publishing Co, Mountain View.
- DOUGLAS, C., BATESON, M., WALSH, C., BÉDUÉ, A. & EDWARDS, S. A. (2012). Environmental enrichment induces optimistic cognitive biases in pigs. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 139(1–2), 65–73.
- DUNLAP, J. C. (1999). Molecular bases for circadian clocks. Cell 96(2), 271–290.
- DUQUE, J. F., LEICHNER, W., AHMANN, H. & STEVENS, J. R. (2018). Mesotocin influences pinyon jay prosociality. *Biology Letters* 14(4), 20180105.
- Duque, J. F., RASMUSSEN, T., RODRIGUEZ, A. & STEVENS, J. R. (2020). The role of mesotocin on social bonding in pinyon jays. *Ethology* **126**(2), 165–175.
- EATON, G. (1972). Snowball construction by a feral troop of Japanese macaques (*Macaca fuscata*) living under seminatural conditions. *Primates* **13**(4), 411–414.
- EID, M. & DIENER, E. (2004). Global judgments of subjective well-being: situational variability and long-term stability. *Social Indicators Research* 65(3), 245–277.
- EKMAN, P. (1992). An argument for basic emotions. Cognition & Emotion 6(3-4), 169-200.
- EKMAN, P., DAVIDSON, R. J. & FRIESEN, W. V. (1990). The Duchenne smile: emotional expression and brain physiology: II. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 58(2), 342–353.

- EKMAN, P. & FRIESEN, W. V. (1976). *Pictures of Facial Affect*. Consulting Psychologists Press, Palo Alto.
- EKMAN, P., LEVENSON, R. W. & FRIESEN, W. V. (1983). Autonomic nervous system activity distinguishes among emotions. *Science* 221(4616), 1208–1210.
- ELLSWORTH, P. C. & SMITH, C. A. (1988a). From appraisal to emotion: differences among unpleasant feelings. *Motivation and Emotion* 12(3), 271–302.
- ELLSWORTH, P. C. & SMITH, C. A. (1988b). Shades of joy: patterns of appraisal differentiating pleasant emotions. *Cognition & Emotion* 2(4), 301-331.
- EMERY, N. J. (2006). Cognitive ornithology: the evolution of avian intelligence. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 361(1465), 23–43.
- EMERY, N. J. & CLAYTON, N. S. (2015). Do birds have the capacity for fun? Current Biology 25(1), R16-R20.
- ESPERIDIAO-ANTONIO, V., MAJESKI-COLOMBO, M., TOLEDO-MONTEVERDE, D., MORAES-MARTINS, G., FERNANDES, J. J., BAUCHIGLIONI DE ASSIS, M., MONTENEGRO, S. & SIQUEIRA-BATISTA, R. (2017). Neurobiology of emotions: an update. *International Review of Psychiatry* 29(3), 293–307.
- EYSENCK, M. W., MOGG, K., MAY, J., RICHARDS, A. & MATHEWS, A. (1991). Bias in interpretation of ambiguous sentences related to threat in anxiety. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology* **100**(2), 144–150.
- FAGEN, R. (1981). Animal Play Behavior. Oxford University Press, New York.
- FINLAYSON, K., LAMPE, J. F., HINTZE, S., WÜRBEL, H. & MELOTTI, L. (2016). Facial indicators of positive emotions in rats. *PLoS One* 11, e0166446.
- FREDRICKSON, B. L. (1998). What good are positive emotions? *Review of General Psychology* 2(3), 300–319.
- FREDRICKSON, B. L., TUGADE, M. M., WAUGH, C. E. & LARKIN, G. R. (2003). What good are positive emotions in crisis? A prospective study of resilience and emotions following the terrorist attacks on the United States on September 11th, 2001. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 84(2), 365–376.
- FUREIX, C. & MEAGHER, R. K. (2015). What can inactivity (in its various forms) reveal about affective states in non-human animals? A review. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 171, 8–24.
- GANA, K., SAADA, Y. & AMIEVA, H. (2015). Does positive affect change in old age? Results from a 22-year longitudinal study. *Psychology and Aging* 30(1), 172–179.
- GARTNER, M. C., POWELL, D. M. & WEISS, A. (2016). Comparison of subjective wellbeing and personality assessments in the clouded leopard (*Neafelis nebulosa*), snow leopard (*Panthera uncia*), and African lion (*Panthera leo*). Journal of Applied Animal Welfare Science 19(3), 294–302.
- GRANT, L. M., BARTH, K. J., MUSLU, C., KELM-NELSON, C. A., BAKSHI, V. P. & CIUCCI, M. R. (2018). Noradrenergic receptor modulation influences the acoustic parameters of pro-social rat ultrasonic vocalizations. *Behavioral Neuroscience* 132(4), 269–283.
- GUÉGUEN, N. & LAMY, L. (2013). Weather and helping: additional evidence of the effect of the sunshine Samaritan. *Journal of Social Psychology* 153(2), 123–126.
- HANSEN, M. F., SMITH, M. L., SMITH, L. N., SALTER, M. G., BAXTER, E. M., FARISH, M. & GRIEVE, B. (2018). Towards on-farm pig face recognition using convolutional neural networks. *Computers in Industry* 98, 145–152.
- HARDING, E., PAUL, E. & MENDL, M. (2004). Cognitive bias and affective state. *Nature* 427(672), 312.
- HAYASHI, T., HOU, Y., GLASSER, M. F., AUTIO, J. A., KNOBLAUCH, K., INOUE-MURAYAMA, M., COALSON, T., YACOUB, E., SMITH, S., KENNEDY, H. & VAN ESSEN, D. C. (2021). The nonhuman primate neuroimaging and neuroanatomy project. *NeuroImage* 229, 117726.
- HEINRICH, B. & SMOLKER, R. (1998). Play in common ravens (*Corvus corax*). In *Animal Play: Evolutionary, Comparative, and Ecological Perspectives* (eds M. BEKOFF and J. A. BYERS). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- HELD, S. D. & SPINKA, M. (2011). Animal play and animal welfare. Animal Behaviour 81(5), 891–899.
- HINCHCLIFFE, J. K., MENDL, M. & ROBINSON, E. S. J. (2020). Rat 50 kHz calls reflect graded tickling-induced positive emotion. *Current Biology* 30(18), R1034–R1035.
- HURLEY, M. M., DENNETT, D. C., ADAMS, R. B. JR. & ADAMS, R. B. (2011). Inside Jokes: Using Humor to Reverse-Engineer the Mind. MIT press, Cambridge.
- INOUE-MURAYAMA, M., YOKOYAMA, C., YAMANASHI, Y. & WEISS, A. (2018). Common marmoset (*Callithrix jacchus*) personality, subjective well-being, hair cortisol level and AVPR1a, OPRM1, and DAT genotypes. *Scientific Reports* **8**(1), 1–15.
- IZARD, C. E. (1977). Human Emotions. Springer, Boston.
- JANIK, V. M. (2015). Play in dolphins. Current Biology 25, R7-R8.
- JEAN-LOUIS, G., KRIPKE, D., COHEN, C., ZIZI, F. & WOLINTZ, A. (2005). Associations of ambient illumination with mood: contribution of ophthalmic dysfunctions. *Physiology & Behavior* 84, 479–487.
- KAPOGIANNATOU, A., PARONIS, E., PASCHIDIS, K., POLISSIDIS, A. & KOSTOMITSOPOULOS, N. G. (2016). Effect of light colour temperature and intensity on the behaviour of male C57CL/6J mice. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 184, 135–140.
- KELLER, M. C., FREDRICKSON, B. L., YBARRA, O., CÔTÉ, S., JOHNSON, K., MIKELS, J., CONWAY, A. & WAGER, T. (2005). A warm heart and a clear head:

the contingent effects of weather on mood and cognition. Psychological Science 16(9), 724–731.

- KING, J. E. & LANDAU, V. I. (2003). Can chimpanzee (Pan troglodytes) happiness be estimated by human raters? Journal of Research in Personality 37(1), 1–15.
- KLIMSTRA, T. A., FRIJNS, T., KEIJSERS, L., DENISSEN, J. J., RAAIJMAKERS, Q. A., VAN AKEN, M. A., KOOT, H. M., VAN LIER, P. A. C. & MEEUS, W. H. (2011). Come rain or come shine: individual differences in how weather affects mood. *Emotion* 11(6), 1495–1499.
- KNUTSON, B., BURGDORF, J. & PANKSEPP, J. (1998). Anticipation of play clicits highfrequency ultrasonic vocalizations in young rats. *Journal of Comparative Psychology* 112(1), 65–73.
- KOELSCH, S. (2014). Brain correlates of music-evoked emotions. Nature Reviews Neuroscience 15(3), 170–180.
- KOELSCH, S. & SKOURAS, S. (2014). Functional centrality of amygdala, striatum and hypothalamus in a "small-world" network underlying joy: an fMRI study with music. *Human Brain Mapping* 35(7), 3485–3498.
- KOELSCH, S., SKOURAS, S. & LOHMANN, G. (2018). The auditory cortex hosts network nodes influential for emotion processing: an fMRI study on music-evoked fear and joy. *PLoS One* 13(1), e0190057.
- Kööts, L., LEALO, A. & ALLIK, J. (2011). The influence of the weather on affective experience. *Journal of Individual Differences* 32(2), 74–84.
- KRIPKE, D. F. (1998). Light treatment for nonseasonal depression: speed, efficacy, and combined treatment. *Journal of Affective Disorders* 49(2), 109–117.
- KRIPKE, D. F., MULLANEY, D. J., KLAUBER, M. R., RISCH, S. C. & GILLIN, J. C. (1992). Controlled trial of bright light for non-seasonal major depressive disorders. *Biological Psychiatry* 31(2), 119–134.
- KUCZAJ, S. A. II & HORBACK, K. M. (2013). Play and emotion. In *Emotions of Animals and Humans: Comparative Perspectives* (eds S. WATANABE and S. KUCZAJ). Springer, Tokyo.
- LAMBERT, H. S. & CARDER, G. (2017). Looking into the eyes of a cow: can eye whites be used as a measure of emotional state? *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 186, 1–6.
- LANSADE, L., NOWAK, R., LAINÉ, A. L., LETERRIER, C., BONNEAU, C., PARIAS, C. & BERTIN, A. (2018). Facial expression and oxytocin as possible markers of positive emotions in horses. *Scientific Reports* 8(1), 14680.
- LAZARUS, R. S. (1991). Emotion & Adaptation. Oxford University Press, New York. LEE, P. C. (1984). Ecological constraints on the social development of vervet monkeys. Behaviour 91(4), 245–261.
- LEE, P. C. & Moss, C. J. (2014). African elephant play, competence and social complexity. *Animal Behavior and Cognition* 1(2), 144–156.
- LEE, S. & LANG, A. (2009). Discrete emotion and motivation: relative activation in the appetitive and aversive motivational systems as a function of anger, sadness, fear, and joy during televised information campaigns. *Media Psychology* 12(2), 148–170.
- LEPPÄMÄKI, S., PARTONEN, T., PIIROINEN, P., HAUKKA, J. & LÖNNQVIST, J. (2003). Timed bright-light exposure and complaints related to shift work among women. *Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment & Health* **29**(1), 22–26.
- LEVENSON, R. W. (2014). The autonomic nervous system and emotion. *Emotion Review* 6(2), 100–112.
- LUCAS, R. E. & LAWLESS, N. M. (2013). Does life seem better on a sunny day? Examining the association between daily weather conditions and life satisfaction judgments. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* **104**(5), 872–884.
- LYN, H. (2017). The question of capacity: why enculturated and trained animals have much to tell us about the evolution of language. *Psychonomic Bulletin and Review* 24, 85–90.
- MACHADO, L. & CANTILINO, A. (2017). A systematic review of the neural correlates of positive emotions. *Brazilian Journal of Psychiatry* 39(2), 172–179.
- MAIGROT, A. L., HILLMANN, E., ANNE, C. & BRIEFER, E. F. (2017). Vocal expression of emotional valence in Przewalski's horses (*Equus przevalski*). Scientific Reports 7(1), 8779.
- MARTELA, F. (2017). Can good life be measured? The dimensions and measurability of a life worth living. In *Metrics of Subjective Well-Being: Limits and Improvements* (eds G. BRULÉ and F. MAGGINO). Springer, Cham, Switzerland.
- MATHESON, S. M., ASHER, L. & BATESON, M. (2008). Larger, enriched cages are associated with 'optimistic' response biases in captive European starlings (Sturnus vulgaris). Applied Animal Behaviour Science 109(2–4), 374–383.
- MATSUSAKA, T. (2004). When does play panting occur during social play in wild chimpanzees? *Primates* 45(4), 221–229.
- MCCOMB, K., MOSS, C., SAYIALEL, S. & BAKER, L. (2000). Unusually extensive networks of vocal recognition in African elephants. *Animal Behaviour* 59, 1103–1109.
- MCCOY, D. E., SCHIESTL, M., NEILANDS, P., HASSALL, R., GRAY, R. D. & TAYLOR, A. H. (2019). New Caledonian crows behave optimistically after using tools. *Current Biology* 29(16), 2737–2742.
- MCENTEE, M. L., DY-LIACCO, G. S. & HASKINS, D. G. (2013). Human flourishing: a natural home for spirituality. *Journal of Spirituality in Mental Health* 15(3), 141–159.
- MEDINA, L., ABELLÁN, A. & DESFILIS, E. (2019). Evolution of pallial areas and networks involved in sociality: comparison between mammals and sauropsids. *Frontiers in Physiology* 10, 894.

Biological Reviews 98 (2023) 1548–1563 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

1469185x, 2023, 5, Downloaded from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/brv.12965 by Vet

zinische Universität Wien, Wiley Online Library on [22/07/2024]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinelibrary.wiley.

and-c

ons) on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA articles are governed by the applicable Creative Commons

MENDL, M. & PAUL, E. S. (2020). Animal affect and decision-making. Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews 112, 144–163.

- MENDOZA-GRANADOS, D. & SOMMER, V. (1995). Play in chimpanzees of the Arnhem zoo: self-serving compromises. *Primates* **36**(1), 57–68.
- MULVIHILL, K. G. & BRUDZYNSKI, S. M. (2018). Non-pharmacological induction of rat 50 kHz ultrasonic vocalization: social and non-social contexts differentially induce 50 kHz call subtypes. *Physiology & Behavior* 196, 200–207.
- NEETHIRAJAN, S. (2020). The role of sensors, big data and machine learning in modern animal farming. *Sensing and Bio-Sensing Research* 29, 100367.
- NESSE, R. M. & ELLSWORTH, P. C. (2009). Evolution, emotions, and emotional disorders. American Psychologist 64(2), 129–139.
- OELSCHLÄGER, H. H. A., HAAS-RIOTH, M., FUNG, C., RIDGWAY, S. H. & KNAUTH, M. (2008). Morphology and evolutionary biology of the dolphin (*Delphinus* sp.) brain–MR imaging and conventional histology. *Brain, Behavior and Evolution* 71(1), 68–86.
- OLDS, J. (2010). Pleasure centers in the brain. Scientific American 195(4), 105-117.
- ORTEGA, J. C. & BEKOFF, M. (1987). Avian play: comparative evolutionary and developmental trends. *The Auk* 104(2), 338–341.
- PALAGI, E. (2011). Playing at every age: modalities and potential functions in nonhuman primates. In *The Oxford Handbook of the Development of Play* (ed. A. D. PELLEGRINI). Oxford University Press, New York.
- PALAGI, E., BURGHARDT, G. M., SMUTS, B., CORDONI, G., DALL'OLIO, S., FOUTS, H. N., REHÁKOVÁ-PETRŮ, M., SIVIY, S. M. & PELLIS, S. M. (2016). Rough-and-tumble play as a window on animal communication. *Biological Reviews* 91(2), 311–327.
- PALAGI, E., CARUANA, F. & DE WAAL, F. B. (2022). The naturalistic approach to laughter in humans and other animals: towards a unified theory. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B* 377(1863), 20210175.
- PANKSEPP, J. (2005). Beyond a joke: from animal laughter to human joy? *Science* **308**(5718), 62–63.
- PANKSEPP, J. & BURGDORF, J. (1999). Laughing rats? Playful tickling arouses high frequency ultrasonic chirping in young rodents. In *Toward a Science of Consciousness III* (eds S. R. HAMEROFF, A. W. KASZNIAK and D. J. CHALMERS). MIT Press, Cambridge.
- PANKSEPP, J. & BURGDORF, J. (2000). 50-kHz chirping (laughter?) in response to conditioned and unconditioned tickle-induced reward in rats: effects of social housing and genetic variables. *Behavioural Brain Research* 115(1), 25–38.
- PANKSEPP, J. & BURGDORF, J. (2003). "Laughing" rats and the evolutionary antecedents of human joy? *Physiology and Behavior* 79(3), 533–547.
- PANKSEPP, J. & PANKSEPP, J. B. (2013). Toward a cross-species understanding of empathy. *Trends in Neurosciences* 36(8), 489–496.
- PARR, L. A. & GOTHARD, K. M. (2007). Studying emotion in animals: methods, materials, and training. In *Handbook of Emotion Elicitation and Assessment* (eds J. A. PARR and J. J. B. ALLEN). Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- PARR, L. A. & WALLER, B. M. (2006). Understanding chimpanzee facial expression: insights into the evolution of communication. *Social Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience* 1(3), 221–228.
- PARSE, R. R. (1997). Joy-sorrow: a study using the Parse research method. Nursing Science Quarterly 10(2), 80–87.
- PAUL, E. S., CUTHILL, I., KUROSO, G., NORTON, V., WOODGATE, J. & MENDL, M. (2011). Mood and the speed of decisions about anticipated resources and hazards. *Evolution and Human Behavior* 32(1), 21–28.
- POTKAY, A. (2007). The Story of Joy: From the Bible to Late Romanticism. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- PRADHAN, G. R., ENGELHARDT, A., VAN SCHAIK, C. P. & MASTRIPIERI, D. (2006). The evolution of female copulation calls in primates: a review and a new model. *Behavioral Ecology & Sociobiology* 59, 333–343.
- PRICE, E., LANGFORD, J., FAWCETT, T. W., WILSON, A. J. & CROFT, D. P. (2022). Classifying the posture and activity of ewes and lambs using accelerometers and machine learning on a commercial flock. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 251, 105630.
- PROCTOR, H. S. & CARDER, G. (2014). Can ear postures reliably measure the positive emotional state of cows? *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 161, 20–27.
- RASA, O. A. E. (1984). A motivational analysis of object play in juvenile dwarf mongooses (*Helogale undulata rufula*). Animal Behaviour 32(2), 579–589.
- RAULT, J. L., VAN DEN MUNKHOF, M. & BUISMAN-PIJLMAN, F. T. (2017). Oxytocin as an indicator of psychological and social well-being in domesticated animals: a critical review. *Frontiers in Psychology* 8, 1521.
- REEDER, D. M. & KRAMER, K. M. (2005). Stress in free-ranging mammals: integrating physiology, ecology, and natural history. *Journal of Mammalogy* 86(2), 225–235.
- REINER, A., PERKEL, D.J., MELLO, C. V. & JARVIS, E. D. (2004). Songbirds and the revised avian brain nomenclature. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1016(1), 77–108.
- REINHOLD, A. S., SANGUINETTI-SCHECK, J. I., HARTMANN, K. & BRECHT, M. (2019). Behavioral and neural correlates of hide-and-seek in rats. *Science* 365(6458), 1180–1183.
- RENOUF, D. (1993). Play in a captive breeding colony of harbour seals (*Phoca vitulina*): constrained by time or by energy? *Journal of Zoology* 231(3), 351–363.

- RICHTER, S. H., SCHICK, A., HOYER, C., LANKISCH, K., GASS, P. & VOLLMAYR, B. (2012). A glass full of optimism: enrichment effects on cognitive bias in a rat model of depression. *Cognitive, Affective, & Behavioral Neuroscience* 12(3), 527–542.
- RIDGWAY, S. H. & CARDER, D. A. (1998). Net-aided foraging by two white whales. Marine Manunal Science 14(2), 332–334.
- RIDGWAY, S. H., MOORE, P. W., CARDER, D. A. & ROMANO, T. A. (2014). Forward shift of feeding buzz components of dolphins and belugas during associative learning reveals a likely connection to reward expectation, pleasure and brain dopamine activation. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 217(16), 2910–2919.
- ROBINSON, K. J., TERNES, K., HAZON, N., WELLS, R. S. & JANIK, V. M. (2020). Bottlenose dolphin calves have multi-year elevations of plasma oxytocin compared to all other age classes. *General and Comparative Endocrinology* 286, 113323.
- ROBINSON, K. J., TWISS, S. D., HAZON, N., MOSS, S. & POMEROY, P. P. (2017). Positive social behaviours are induced and retained after oxytocin manipulations mimicking endogenous concentrations in a wild mammal. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 284, 20170554.
- ROBINSON, L. M., ALTSCHUL, D. M., WALLACE, E. K., UBEDA, Y., LLORENTE, M., MACHANDA, Z., SLOCOMBE, K. E., LEACH, M. C., WARAN, N. K. & WEISS, A. (2017). Chimpanzees with positive welfare are happier, extraverted, and emotionally stable. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 191, 90–97.
- ROISER, J. P., ELLIOTT, R. & SAHAKIAN, B. J. (2012). Cognitive mechanisms of treatment in depression. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 37, 117–136.
- ROMERO, L. M. (2002). Seasonal changes in plasma glucocorticoid concentrations in free-living vertebrates. *General and Comparative Endocrinology* **128**(1), 1–24.
- ROMERO, L. M., REED, J. M. & WINGFIELD, J. C. (2000). Effects of weather on corticosterone responses in wild free-living passerine birds. *General and Comparative Endocrinology* 118(1), 113–122.
- Ross, M. D., OWREN, M. J. & ZIMMERMANN, E. (2009). Reconstructing the evolution of laughter in great apes and humans. *Current Biology* 19(13), 1106–1111.
- ROSSI, A., PARADA, F. J., STEWART, R., BARWELL, C., DEMAS, G. & ALLEN, C. (2018). Hormonal correlates of exploratory and play-soliciting behavior in domestic dogs. *Frontiers in Psychology* **10**(9), 1559.
- RUSSELL, J. A., WEISS, A. & MENDELSOHN, G. A. (1989). Affect grid: a single-item scale of pleasure and arousal. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 57(3), 493–502.
- RYGULA, R., PLUTA, H. & POPIK, P. (2012). Laughing rats are optimistic. *PLoS One* 7(12), e51959.
- SAITO, Y., YUKI, S., SEKI, Y., KAGAWA, H. & OKANOYA, K. (2016). Cognitive bias in rats evoked by ultrasonic vocalizations suggests emotional contagion. *Behavioural Processes* 132, 5–11.
- SALMETO, A. L., HYMEL, K. A., CARPENTER, E. C., BRILOT, B. O., BATESON, M. & SUFKA, K. J. (2011). Cognitive bias in the chick anxiety–depression model. *Brain Research* 1373, 124–130.
- SANDVIK, E., DIENER, E. & SEIDLITZ, L. (2009). Subjective well-being: the convergence and stability of self-report and non-self-report measures. In Assessing Well-Being (ed. E. DIENER). Springer, Dordrecht.
- SAUTER, D. A., EISNER, F., EKMAN, P. & SCOTT, S. K. (2010). Cross-cultural recognition of basic emotions through nonverbal emotional vocalizations. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* **107**(6), 2408–2412.
- SCHAEFER, S. A. & STEKLIS, H. D. (2014). Personality and subjective well-being in captive male western lowland gorillas living in bachelor groups. *American Journal of Primatology* 76(9), 879–889.
- SCHNEIDER, K. N., SCIARILLO, X. A., NUDELMAN, J. L., CHEER, J. F. & ROESCH, M. R. (2020). Anterior cingulate cortex signals attention in a social paradigm that manipulates reward and shock. *Current Biology* **30**(19), 3724–3735.
- SCHWING, R., NELSON, X. J., WEIN, A. & PARSONS, S. (2017). Positive emotional contagion in a New Zealand parrot. *Current Biology* 27(6), R213–R214.
- SCHWING, R., PARSONS, S. & NELSON, X. J. (2012). Vocal repertoire of the New Zealand kea parrot Nestor notabilis. Current Zoology 58(5), 727–740.
- SEGERSTROM, S. C., TAYLOR, S. E., KEMENY, M. E. & FAHEY, J. L. (1998). Optimism is associated with mood, coping, and immune change in response to stress. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 74(6), 1646–1655.
- SERRAPICA, M., BOIVIN, X., COULON, M., BRAGHIERI, A. & NAPOLITANO, F. (2017). Positive perception of human stroking by lambs: qualitative behaviour assessment confirms previous interpretation of quantitative data. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 187, 31–37.
- SETH, A. K., BAARS, B. J. & EDELMAN, D. B. (2005). Criteria for consciousness in humans and other mammals. *Consciousness and Cognition* 14(1), 119–139.
- SHAROT, T. (2011). The optimism bias. Current Biology 21(23), R941-R945.
- SIMOLA, N. & BRUDZYNSKI, S. M. (2018). Rat 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations as a tool in studying neurochemical mechanisms that regulate positive emotional states. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods* **310**, 33–44.
- SIVIY, S. M. & PANKSEPP, J. (2011). In search of the neurobiological substrates for social playfulness in mammalian brains. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews* 35(9), 1821–1830.
- SLOCOMBE, K. E. & ZUBERBUEHLER, K. (2006). Food-associated calls in chimpanzees: responses to food types or food preferences? *Animal Behaviour* 72, 989–999.

- SMITH, L. K., FIELD, E. F., FORGIE, M. L. & PELLIS, S. M. (1996). Dominance and age-related changes in the play fighting of intact and post-weaning castrated male rats (*Rattus norvegicus*). Aggressive Behavior 22(3), 215–226.
- SPINKA, M. (2012). Social dimension of emotions and its implication for animal welfare. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* **138**(3–4), 170–181.
- SPINKA, M., NEWBERRY, R. C. & BEKOFF, M. (2001). Mammalian play: training for the unexpected. *The Quarterly Review of Biology* 76(2), 141–168.
- STEINER, J. E., GLASER, D., HAWILO, M. E. & BERRIDGE, K. C. (2001). Comparative expression of hedonic impact: affective reactions to taste by human infants and other primates. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews* 25(1), 53–74.
- STEVENS, S. S. & SERFASS, T. L. (2005). Sliding behavior in Nearctic river otters: locomotion or play? Northeastern Naturalist 12(2), 241–245.
- STOMP, M., LEROUX, M., CELLIER, M., HENRY, S., LEMASSON, A. & HAUSBERGER, M. (2018). An unexpected acoustic indicator of positive emotions in horses. *PLoS One* **13**(7), e0197898.
- STONE, A. I. (2008). Seasonal effects on play behavior in immature Saimiri sciureus in eastern Amazonia. International Journal of Primatology 29(1), 195–205.
- STRUNK, D. R. & ADLER, A. D. (2009). Cognitive biases in three prediction tasks: a test of the cognitive model of depression. *Behaviour Tesearch and Therapy* 47(1), 34–40.
- TAYLOR, A. H., BASTOS, A. P., BROWN, R. L. & ALLEN, C. (2022). The signaturetesting approach to mapping biological and artificial intelligences. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences* 26(9), 738–750.
- TOLOR, A. (1978). Personality correlates of the joy of life. *Journal of Clinical Psychology* 34(3), 671–676.
- TREZZA, V., BAARENDSE, P. J. & VANDERSCHUREN, L. J. (2010). The pleasures of play: pharmacological insights into social reward mechanisms. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences* 31(10), 463–469.
- TURNER, P. L., VAN SOMEREN, E. J. & MAINSTER, M. A. (2010). The role of environmental light in sleep and health: effects of ocular aging and cataract surgery. *Sleep Medicine Reviews* 14(4), 269–280.
- VANDERSCHUREN, L. J., NIESINK, R. J., SPRUIJT, B. M. & VAN REE, J. M. (1995). Influence of environmental factors on social play behavior of juvenile rats. *Physiology & Behavior* 58(1), 119–123.
- VICK, S. J., WALLER, B. M., PARR, L. A., SMITH PASQUALINI, M. C. & BARD, K. A. (2007). A cross-species comparison of facial morphology and movement in humans and chimpanzees using the facial action coding system (FACS). *Journal of Nonverbal Behavior* **31**, 1–20.
- WALLER, B. M. & DUNBAR, R. I. (2005). Differential behavioural effects of silent bared teeth display and relaxed open mouth display in chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes*). *Ethology* 111(2), 129–142.

- WALLER, B. M., JULLE-DANIERE, E. & MICHELETTA, J. (2020). Measuring the evolution of facial 'expression' using multi-species FACS. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews* 113, 1–11.
- WEISS, A., ADAMS, M. J., WIDDIG, A. & GERALD, M. S. (2011). Rhesus macaques (Macaca mulatta) as living fossils of hominoid personality and subjective well-being. Journal of Comparative Psychology 125(1), 72–83.
- WEISS, A., INOUE-MURAYAMA, M., HONG, K. W., INOUE, E., UDONO, T., OCHIAI, T., MATSUZAWA, T., HIRATA, S. & KING, J. E. (2009). Assessing chimpanzee personality and subjective well-being in Japan. *American Journal of Primatology* 71(4), 283-292.
- WELKER, W. I. (1956). Some determinants of play and exploration in chimpanzees. Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 49(1), 84–89.
- WENDLER, E., DE SOUZA, C. P., DORNELLAS, A. P. S., SANTOS, L. E., FERREIRA, S. T., GALDURÓZ, J. C. F., WÖHR, M., SCHWARTING, R. K. W. & ANDREATINI, R. (2019). Mania-like elevated mood in rats: enhanced 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations after sleep deprivation. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology* and Biological Psychiatry 88, 142–150.
- WILLIAMS, L. A. (2021). From human wellbeing to animal welfare. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews 131, 941–952.
- WILSON, D. R., BAYLY, K., NELSON, X. J., GILLINGS, M. & EVANS, C. S. (2008). Alarm calling best predicts mating and reproductive success in ornamented male fowl, *Gallus gallus. Animal Behaviour* 76, 543–554.
- WILSON, S. R. & SPENCER, R. C. (1990). Intense personal experiences: subjective effects, interpretations, and after-effects. *Journal of Clinical Psychology* 46(5), 565–573.
- WINKLER, S. L. & BRYANT, G. A. (2021). Play vocalisations and human laughter: a comparative review. *Bioacoustics* **30**(5), 499–526.
- WÖHR, M. (2018). Ultrasonic communication in rats: appetitive 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations as social contact calls. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology* 72(1), 14.
- WÖHR, M., VAN GAALEN, M. M. & SCHWARTING, R. K. (2015). Affective communication in rodents: serotonin and its modulating role in ultrasonic vocalizations. *Behavioural Pharmacology* 26(6), 506–521.
- WOLF, K., MASS, R., INGENBLEEK, T., KIEFER, F., NABER, D. & WIEDEMANN, K. (2005). The facial pattern of disgust, appetence, excited joy and relaxed joy: an improved facial EMG study. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology* 46(5), 403–409.
- ZAPATA CARDONA, J., CEBALLOS, M. C., TARAZONA MORALES, A. M., DAVID JARAMILLO, E. & RODRÍGUEZ, B. D. J. (2022). Music modulates emotional responses in growing pigs. *Scientific Reports* 12, 3382.
- ZYLINSKI, S. (2015). Fun and play in invertebrates. Current Biology 25(1), R10-R12.

(Received 23 September 2022; revised 12 April 2023; accepted 17 April 2023; published online 1 May 2023)

1563